Department Chair Meeting Minutes

College of Arts and Sciences

September 29, 2009
The meeting was called to order at 8:01 a.m. on Tuesday, September 29, 2009.  Dr. Vagn K. Hansen, Dean of the College of Arts and Sciences, presided.  Department Chairs present:  Ms. Chiong-Yiao Chen, Dr. Paul Kittle, Dr. Brent Olive, Dr. Gregory Pitts, Dr. Phil Bridgmon, Dr. Ron Smith, Dr. Robert Garfrerick, Dr. Craig Christy, Dr. Bill Strong, Dr. Christopher Maynard, Dr. David Muse, LTC Wayne Bergeron, Dr. David McCullough, Dr. Brenda Webb, Dr. Ed Joubert, Dr. Joy Borah, and Dr. Craig Robertson.  Debbie Tubbs took the minutes.  
Dr. Hansen announced that we would begin the meeting with agenda item eight and Dr. Sue Wilson and Ms. Lisa Burton joined the meeting.

8.
Exit Examination/Assessment Course.  Dr. Hansen stated that a couple of weeks ago Dr. Wilson had made the suggestion for a course that students taking the MFT could enroll in to help with graduation audits.  He stated he would turn this part of the meeting over to Dr. Wilson and Ms. Burton.  Ms. Burton stated they would like to see the graduation audit process streamlined and thought graduating students enrolling in a 0 credit course to help track MFT results would be a good idea and the idea had been expanded to include exit exams also.  They said that the Registrar’s Office would be as flexible as possible and allow late registrations, etc.   This would not include disciplines that already had a course in place that included the exit exam.  There was discussion on whether the proposal should be generic or discipline specific.  Dr. Wilson stated they would find out if a course could be built that identified discipline by course sections.  They left the meeting at 8:35 a.m.
1.
Approval of Minutes from September 15, 2009.  The minutes were approved by consensus and will be posted on our website.

2.
Undergraduate Curriculum Proposals from the Department of Music and Theatre.  Dr. McCullough moved for acceptance of changing the course numbers for Music Theory and Sight Singing and Ear Training courses as follows:  MU 201 to MU 101 Music Theory I, MU 202 to MU 102 Music Theory II, MU 220 to MU 190 Sight Singing and Ear Training I, MU 221 to MU 191 Sight Singing and Ear Training II, MU 301 to MU 201 Music Theory III and MU 302 to MU 202 Music Theory IV.  There were questions and discussions regarding the timing of retiring numbers or creating new numbers and Dr. McCullough stated he could leave MU 301/302 in the catalog for one more year and cross-list the people who have already had one of the previous numbers already listed on their transcript.  There was a question regarding the performance option and whether this would leave them with enough upper level hours and Dr. McCullough stated they would still have enough upper level hours and pointed out that Dr. Jacobs had been consulted and she approved of the changes.  The motion was unanimously adopted.

Dr. McCullough made a motion to change the name “Choral Ensemble” to “Chamber Choir” (MU 127-472, MU 128-428) and the motion was seconded, opened for discussion, and unanimously adopted.


Dr. McCullough made a motion to change the name of MU 397 Vocal Science to MU 397 Vocal Pedagogy and the motion was seconded, opened for discussion, and unanimously adopted.

3.
Undergraduate Curriculum Proposals from the Department of Physics and Earth Science.  Dr. Webb made a motion to accept their department’s proposals to:  change the title of PH 456 from Statistical Mechanics to Thermodynamics and Statistical Mechanics, change the title of PH 471 Mechanics to Classical Dynamics, and inactivate PH 472 Mechanics II (3 hours), and increase the number of hours required under the special topics courses PH 4890-489 from 3 to 6 as part of the proposal to inactivate PH 472.  The motion was seconded, opened for discussion, and unanimously adopted.
4.
Undergraduate Curriculum Proposal from the Department of Sociology.  Dr. Robertson made a motion to offer a new 18 credit hour interdisciplinary minor in Family Studies.  The Department of Sociology, working jointly with other departments and colleges (Communication, Criminal Justice, Human Environmental Sciences, Nursing, Psychology, Social Work, and Women Studies), seeks to develop new educational opportunities for students seeking to focus their studies on the institution of family.  The motion was seconded, opened for discussion, and unanimously adopted.
5.
Informational Items:

-The Department of Biology is changing the offering pattern of BI 312 Evolution from “fall” to “fall, spring”

-The Department of Physics and Earth Science is changing the offering pattern of:  

PH 356W from “spring, odd-numbered years” to “spring, even-numbered years”

PH 456 from “fall, odd-numbered years” to “fall, even-numbered years.”

6.
Proposed Consideration of a Proposal from the Department of Chemistry and Industrial Hygiene.  Dr. Hansen asked if there were any objections to suspending the one-week rule to consider a proposal from the Department of Chemistry and Industrial Hygiene and there were no objections.  Dr. Olive made a motion to change the wording in the catalog stating that current IH majors be required to take IH 496, Capstone Project in Industrial Hygiene, recently added to the curriculum to satisfy ABET criteria. He stated that this change will take place beginning fall 2010.  The motion was seconded and opened for discussion.  During discussion the group recognized the precedent that ABET had set in requiring catalog changes midway through a student’s career but one person mentioned he didn’t like the “heavy-handedness” in imposing new standards on current students and another stated that he hoped we didn’t make a habit of this.  The motion was unanimously adopted.
7.
Curriculum Proposal Advance Submission.  Dr. Christy had requested at the last Chairs’ Meeting to put this topic on the agenda and he questioned if we need a week to look over proposals because whenever this group finds a problem, and it is usually at a meeting, it can be taken care of at that point.  It was pointed out that Debbie should have some input and she stated she could work with whatever the group decided, time wise; her biggest concern is how the files are named for clarity.  It was decided to keep the one week prior to the next meeting rule for submissions, recognizing that it would be appropriate to interpret one week as 5-7 days prior to the next meeting, and reconfirming the ability to suspend rules if necessary.
8.
See above.

9.
Annual Action Plans.  Dr. Hansen stated that Dr. Luna would discuss this more at the Academic Department Chair Meeting that will be held tomorrow (September 30).  The department chairs discussed the need for this process to be more systematic and there is a need for more guidance.  Dr. Hansen recognized that SACS loves for information to “bubble up” but also stated he hasn’t seen many universities work that way.  

10.
Other.

-Dr. Maynard reminded the group of Angel training on October 5 and stated that courses listed with “staff” would need to be changed before October 5 in order for them to be able to be ready for the October 5 training.  He also stated that if everyone will send the name of one person as a contact person for John McGee, he will combine the list and get it to John.  He also made the reminded that Angel being able to do course evaluations online starting in the spring semester so all classes will need to be attached to Angel.  The course evaluations will be automatically sent to Andrew Luna.
The meeting was adjourned at 9:23 a.m.

Minutes prepared by Debbie Tubbs on October 12, 2009.  Minutes approved by Vagn K. Hansen on October 12, 2009.  Minutes will be presented to department chairs for approval on October 13, 2009.
